


[bookmark: _Hlk32842819]The Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones
Minutes of proceedings of the monthly meeting of the Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones held on Monday 20th June 2022, 10.15am, The Market House, The Diamond, Clones.
Members Present: 	The Cathaoirleach Cllr Hugh McElvaney presided,
The following members were also present: Cllrs: Pat Treanor, Richard Truell, Sean Gilliland and Seamus Coyle.
In Attendance:	Patricia Monahan Director of Services, Kevin McNally Municipal District Co-ordinator, Colin Murphy Executive Engineer, Gillian Costello Staff Officer, Rory Treanor Executive Engineer Active Travel.  
The Cathaoirleach Cllr Hugh McElvaney welcomed all to the first meeting of the Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones following the earlier AGM.  Cathaoirleach Cllr Hugh McElvaney noted it was with great sadness that his first duty as Cathaoirleach was to extend sympathies on the passing of our friend and colleague, Peter Murphy, to Peters wife Deirdre, children Tadhg and Róisín.  All members expressed their sympathies on the tragic passing of Peter Murphy, remembering him as a dedicated employee and family man.  
Mr Kevin McNally joined in offering sympathies on behalf of the Ballybay Clones Municipal District Staff to Peter Murphy’s family.   Mr. Kevin McNally acknowledged the prompt attendance to the scene by An Garda Síochána and the Emergency Services also acknowledged the response of staff on site.
Patricia Monahan, Director of Services offered condolences to Peter’s family and wished to pay special tribute to staff in this Municipal District for their leadership shown during this tragedy.  
1. Confirmation of Minutes
Cllr Seamus Coyle proposed May monthly meeting minutes, Cllr Pat Treanor seconded the proposal and it was agreed by all. 
2. Correspondence Sent 
Correspondence sent was noted by the members.  
3. Correspondence Received
Correspondence received was noted by the members.  There was a discussion regarding Latton Community’s proposal to commemorate Senator Billy Fox who was one of the only Elected Representatives to be killed while in office.  All Members commended the Latton Community on their fund-raising efforts to date and wished to express their full support of this proposal.  Mr. Kevin McNally informed members there is an urgency regarding the spend date for LEADER funding which the group have already been successful in securing.  In order for the progression of this project assistance from Monaghan County Council in conjunction with this funding would be required.
It was unanimously agreed by Members that this request is fully supported by the Ballybay Clones Municipal District Members and the proposal will be taken to the full Council for consideration.

Mr. Kevin McNally informed the Members that Energia have responded to their request for installation of Electric Vehicle Charging points in Newbliss and are happy to meet to discuss further.  The meeting date is to be confirmed.  

[bookmark: _Hlk107822660]4. Consideration of report on proposed Section 83 Notice (1994 Roads and Traffic Act) for Tirnahinch     Active Travel Scheme – Rory Treanor, Executive Engineer, Active Travel.  
Rory Treanor Executive Engineer, Active Travel presented a report to the Members outlining works which will be undertake through the Active Travel Scheme in Clones.  It will see the provision of footpaths from the Northern Ireland Border to tie into the existing footpath at Cherry Park, Clones.  The project also includes for the provision of public lighting and traffic calming measures.  This will provide an Active Travel option to residents to increase walking and cycling. The project will support the long-term goal of Clones becoming an Active Travel town.  Members where advised the project is currently at Design and Procurement stage and statutory approval is being sought for the proposed Section 38 notice (1994 Roads and Traffic Act). 
All members expressed their support for this scheme. The approval of the project and the Section 38 notice was proposed by Cllr. Pat Treanor, Seconded by Cllr. Sean Gilliland and unanimously agreed by all.  
5. Consideration of Section 183 Notice – Sale of Lands at Aghnacue, Monaghan.
Mr. Kevin McNally advised it is proposed to dispose of a small plot of land (1.05 hectares) to Mr Patrick Greenan who has been in occupation of same for over 60 years for the sum of €1.  The person to whom land is to be disposed to pay all costs associated with the land transfer.  This proposal will be considered by Monaghan County Council at the next meeting. It was noted by the members and no objections were raised.
6. Consideration of Section 183 Notice – Sale of Lands at Swans Cross, Monaghan.
Mr. Kevin McNally advised it is proposed to dispose of two plots of lands at Swans Cross, Plot A 0.0741 Hectares and Plot B 0.04059 Hectares to Tom & Lynette McCooey for the sum of €1,000.  The person to whom land is to be disposed to pay all costs associated with the land transfer.  This proposal will be considered by Monaghan County Council at the next meeting. It was noted by the members and no objections were raised.
7. Consideration of Section 183 Notice – Sale of plots of Lands at Clones, Monaghan to facilitate the proposed Clones Marina.  
Mr. Kevin McNally advised it is proposed to dispose of a parcel of lands at Clones, Co. Monaghan (0.2826 hectares) to Waterways Ireland for the sum of €48,500.  The person to whom land is to be disposed to, is to reimburse costs and expenses incurred by the Council in acquiring the said lands by CPO together with the legal costs and outlays to be incurred by the Council in relation to the disposal of the freehold interest in the said lands on foot of the Contract for Sale and the grant of the Licence to Occupy, Develop and Use.  This proposal will be considered by Monaghan County Council at the next meeting. It was noted by the members and no objections were raised.
8. Report by Municipal District Co-Ordinator.
Presented by Kevin McNally Municipal District Coordinator;
Ballybay Courtyard Site
The Council has agreed for the Municipal District office progress a pilot scheme for the provision of new EV charging points in the new town centre carpark.  We are currently working with Easygo regarding this scheme. The Councils solicitor is currently reviewing Easygo terms and conditions and has advised that a Section 183 notice is not required for the project to proceed.  There remain some minor legal items to be clarified – we hope to have this processed closed off shortly. 
Ballybay Town Park 
[bookmark: _Hlk100659324]The Municipal District office has completed design work for the proposed Lido and refurbishment of the boathouse. Tenders for the required works have been returned and have been assessed. The contract for the required works is in the process of being awarded to Sammy Wilkin.    
Ballybay Regeneration committee
During the last meeting of the Ballybay Regeneration committee on for Thursday 19th May 2022, the committee received a presentation from Darren McCreesh and Al Mazar regarding the proposed mural at McAvinney’s corner. The Mural is reflective of the rich environment in Ballybay and when completed will be a focal point in the town.  The next meeting of the reformatted Ballybay Town Team is yet to be scheduled but will occur in early July. 
Killyvaghan Carpark 
Following the completion of a detailed design and launching a procurement process, the Municipal District has awarded the contract for improvement works at Killyvaghan carpark to NC Plant Hire. These works will be completed in Q3 of this year. 
Dartry Forest park 
The design team which has been appointed to complete works at Dartry forest park have prepared preliminary design options which are currently being reviewed by the Council. Following review and costing of same, it is hoped to issue seek tenders for the construction of the selected works in the coming weeks. 
Ballybay Town and Village 
Works to the Ballybay Water tower are substantially completed. The water tower is now illuminated at night. Repair works to the façade of the tower have also been completed. Some accommodation works agreed with adjoining landowners are outstanding but will be closed out shortly.  
Latton 
The Urban and Village Renewal project at Latton is substantially completed. The works involved the extension of the footpath and provision of public lighting from the childcare centre to the church. A new reinforced concrete wall has been installed to stabilise the road at the church. Decorative stone cladding is currently on order and will be installed when resources allow. 
Former Lennard Arms Hotel 
Lowry Construction are continuing with phase 1 of the works to the former Lennard Arms.  These works consist of stripping out the building and asbestos removal. It is envisaged that these works will be completed by the end of the month.  
The Municipal District office has submitted a detailed application for funding for the next phase of the project under Category 1 of the Rural Regeneration and Development fund. This phase will facilitate the demolition of the newer sections of the building, renovate the remaining internal sections and allow for fitout. 
Clones Town and Village Cara Street 
The works to install ducting to facilitate the undergrounding of overhead cables on Cara Street are progressing. The ESB have advised that they will commence undergrounding of the cables in July. 
Town and Village 2021

[bookmark: _Hlk106546782]Following the preparation and issuing of tender documentation for the procurement of consultants to deliver the villages plans for Drum and Rockcorry Village, a number of tenders have been received. These are currently being reviewed and assessed. It is hoped that these appointments will be made in be made in July.
Also, under this funding, we have commenced the procurement process for technical expertise to assist with the scoping of the Fermanagh Street streetscape scheme. A number of tenders have been received, these are currently being reviewed and assessed. It is hoped that these appointments will be made in be made in July. Once this team has been appointed they will work closely with the Clones Town Team and the Council to deliver the scheme.
Lough Egish junction realignment project 
The Part Eight process for this scheme has commenced and is programmed to be considered by Monaghan County Council during the July meeting. Negotiations for the required lands have been agreed in principal and have been referred to the respective solicitors to complete contracts of sale. The Municipal District office is progressing the project through the detailed design stage. The progression of this project is subject to funding being available under the Active Travel scheme. 
St Tiarnachs Plaza
The Municipal District is finalising the detailed design of the St Tiarnachs plaza project and hope to commence the Part 8 process for the project in the coming weeks. The progression of this scheme is subject to funding approval from the NTA. 


Town and Village 2022 call 
Monaghan County Council is currently seeking expression of interest from community groups for projects under the Town and Village Renewal Scheme (TVRS) 2022. This scheme will support small to medium capital projects which enhance the environment of town or village centres. Grant funding for projects will range from €20,000 to €500,000.
Other projects which will be welcomed include regeneration projects that support active and vibrant town or village centres, remote working, upgrading shopfronts and street facades, and green spaces and parks, etc
The closing date for receipt of expression of interest is Tuesday 21st June at 5.00pm
Roads Programme update
Presented by Colin Murphy Executive Engineer:
TH Moore have completed works on 5 Local roads and have moved to the Monaghan Municipal District to commence their local roads. They will return to this Municipal District when they have completed all the local roads in the other 2 Municipal Districts at which stage, they will commence the overlay works on the Regional roads.  
Surface Dressing works are substantially complete in the Municipal District with only 2 local roads, 3 Regional roads and the 5 Bitmac roads to be completed when the plant returns to the Municipal District. 
Cllr. Sean Gilliland requested an update on the installation of the Electric Vehicle Charging Point in the courtyard site Ballybay, expressing his concern at the length of time this has taken and queried if there any avenue to expediate this?  Cllr. Gilliland complemented works in the Town Park and illumination of the Water tower also welcoming the proposed Mural in Ballybay. Cllr. Sean Gilliland welcomed commencement of Part 8 for Lough Egish and noted the excellent work which is promised through the upcoming Town & Village Scheme.  
Cllr. Pat Treanor thanked Mr. Kevin McNally & Mr. Colin Murphy for their reports and wished Ballybay Town Team every success with the restructuring of their committee.  Cllr. Treanor noted the progression of renovation works by Lowry Construction to the Lennard Arms was slow and noted he had been receiving enquires from local people as to the timeline.  Mr. Kevin McNally advised as this stage is mostly manual work, but it should be complete by the end of the month. The Municipal District are optimistic that further funding will be secured to complete the next phase which is construction and fitout.  
Cllr. Treanor welcomed the proposed Drum & Rockcorry Village Plans. Cllr. Treanor queried if the proposed streetscape improvement scheme for Fermanagh St. Clones, could be extended as individuals who appear to be outside the specified location have indicated their interest in applying for this scheme.  Cllr. Treanor noted the Town & Village 2022 Scheme Expression of Interest deadline is Tuesday 21st June and queried who processes these applications?  Mr. Kevin McNally advised applications will be submitted to and processed by the Community & Enterprise Section of the Council.
[bookmark: _Hlk107829335]Cllr. Richard Truell supported concerns raised regarding the timeline to install EV Charging Points, noting that preparatory works needed to be progressed before electric cars are commonplace.  In relation to Hidden Disability signage, Cllr. Richard Truell queried when will this be erected in the Ballybay Courtyard. Mr. Kevin McNally advised signage will be installed in conjunction with the EV Charging Point.  Cllr. Truell raised the issue of drainage on the R183 in the Townlands of Faltagh, Annalore and Swans Cross Roundabout noting Cllr. Hugh McElvaney has on prior occasions raised this issue and it is important this is kept on the agenda.  Mr. Kevin McNally noted that correspondence has been issued to the Councils Road section regarding improvement works on the R183. Cllr. Truell sought an update on the footpath application for Drum Village submitted under the Active Travel.  Mr. Kevin McNally advised that he would seek an update on this matter.  
Cllr. Seamus Coyle noted the requirement for directional signage to the courtyard in Ballybay also noting his disappointment regarding the lack of Traffic Warden presence in the Municipal District. Cllr. Seamus Coyle noted that he was raising this issue in consideration of business premises paying rates who are reliant on street parking for customers and see their trade affected due to parking issues.  Cllr. Coyle requested clarification on the status of the streetscape schemes in the Municipal District. Mr. Kevin McNally advised there is a scheme currently at planning stage for Fermanagh Street Clones. A further scheme is proposed for Cara St Clones which is open to Expression of Interest but subject to Departmental approval. There is a further scheme ongoing in Ballybay town.
Patricia Monahan Director of Services advised that the streetscape 2021 scheme for Ballybay has been extended until September 2022. It will not be accepting new applications as the extension is to facilitate the completion of approved works. The 2022 streetscape proposed for Cara Street and the Diamond Clones is paused until after 2021 works are completed.  
Cathaoirleach Cllr Hugh McElvaney congratulated Mr. Colin Murphy on the substantial completion of the Ballybay Clones Municipal District Roads Programme. Cathaorileach Cllr. Hugh McElvaney expressed his full support to Ballybay Town Team on their committee restructure.
9. [bookmark: _Hlk104972778]Matters arising from previous minutes.
Cllr. Pat Treanor noted the minutes recorded correspondence received from Minister for Foreign Affairs Simon Coveney TD regarding the Passport Office stating that “once additional documents are submitted by first time applicants, completed applications can then by processed in 3 weeks”. The members have found this statement to be untrue and have asked for an explanation for this misleading information.
It was unanimously agreed to seek clarification from the Minister for Foreign Affairs Simon Coveney TD in relation to his statement of 26th April 2022 regarding the Passport Office. This was proposed by Cllr. Pat Treanor and seconded by Cllr. Seamus Coyle and agreed by all. 
Cllr. Richard Truell requested an update on the proposed extension of the public water supply for the Killeevan to Annalore areas. Cllr. Seamus Coyle noted the request should include Newbliss to Ballybay.  Mr. Kevin McNally advised correspondence has issued to Irish Water requesting the scheme is extended to areas not currently provided with a public water supply and particularly the Killeevan to Annalore areas in County Monaghan. Mr McNally noted that he would follow up again with Irish Water on this issue. 
Cllr. Seamus Coyle requested an update on the directional signage for the new carpark in Ballybay. Cllr Coyle noted that manhole covers on Ballybay Main Street been addressed however the Clones Road residents are still experiencing a lot of noise issues due to loose covers rattling.  Cllr Coyle also noted the Drumhowan to Lough Egish Road bridge is a flooding issue and that drainage works are required to alleviate flooding at this location. Mr. Kevin McNally advised an order for new signage for the carpark was placed some weeks ago. The Municipal District is liaising with the supplier regarding a delivery date for the signs. It is hoped that these signs will be erected in the coming weeks. The issue of loose manholes would again be raised with Irish Water. Mr Murphy undertook to inspect the bridge at Drumhowan.
Cllr. Richard Truell noted in regard to traffic calming measures in Newbliss the ramp signage is missing, Mr. Colin Murphy will inspect this.  
10.  Notice of Motion.
[bookmark: _Hlk103788370]Cllr Seamus Coyle proposed;
In view of the huge increase in costs on Irish Farms in recent months i.e. meals, fertiliser, machinery hire, silage cutting etc, the Ballybay-Clones Municipal District demands of the Department of Agriculture, TD Charlie McConalogue Minister for Agriculture, Food and the Marine and the Government, immediate financial supports directly to the farming sector, as the farming sector in County Monaghan are facing a financial crisis, as suppliers, contractors etc. are demanding upfront payments for supplies and farm works carried out to farmers leaving them and their families in very difficult circumstances.
It was unanimously agreed this motion is to be forwarded to Monaghan County Council, Charlie McConalogue TD Minister for Agriculture, Food and the Marine and Cavan-Monaghan Oireachtas Members.
This was proposed Cllr. Seamus Coyle and Seconded by Cllr. Sean Gilliland unanimously agreed by all.  

11. Questions 
Cllr. Pat Treanor asked;
Question 1
When will the lights be installed and operational on River/Cannons Lane and Lackey/Tiernahinch Road? 
Answer
The Municipal District have finalised the land agreements and accommodation works with the landowner on Cannons lane and are awaiting signed agreement from the solicitors. Once this has been received a works schedule will be programmed but will be subject to resource availability. 
In relation to the Tiernahinch Road, a tender competition has been completed to identify a Contractor to construct the scheme.  NTA approval has been granted to appoint the contractor subject to approval of the Section 38 and purchase of the lands.  The decision on Section 38 is due on 20/06/2022.  Monaghan County Council’s Solicitors are engaging with the affected landowners’ solicitors in relation to land purchase.  Following Section 38 approval and purchase of the lands, construction is expected to take 8 weeks. 
Question 2
What is the current update on the Lennard Arms Hotel Development?
Answer:
The current phase of the enabling works to the former Lennard Arms Hotel are due to completion by the end of June 2022. Monaghan County Council has prepared and submitted a funding application under the Rural Regeneration Development fund for the next phase of works. These works include the demolition of particular sections of the building. The remaining sections of the building will be renovated and repurposed as the Clones Monastic Centre.  
Question 3
What is the current update on the St Tiernachs Park Plaza Development? 
Answer:
The Municipal District has acquired the necessary lands and is currently finalising the planning application for the for the proposed development. It is proposed to commence the planning process in early July. The Council is currently seeking approval from the National Transport Agency for the necessary funding to progress the works. Subject to receipt of funding approval, works are programmed to commence in Q3 2022. 
Question 4
When will work begin and be completed on the Ulster Canal Marina?
Answer:
Waterways Ireland have advised that they are completing the procurement process for the contractor for the works and hope to make the appointment for same in early July 2022. Works are programmed to be substantially complete in Q2 of 2023. 
Cllr. Seamus Coyle asked;
Question 1
Can Monaghan County Council give a full update on progress in identifying a suitable location and progress on the construction of a Skate Park in Clones, as per a motion adopted by the members of the Ballybay-Clones Municipal District in 2021?
Answer:
The Municipal District, in conjunction with the Clones Town Team have undertaken a review of various sites in the town. The suggested site for a community garden and skate park for Clones is located at the former Clones Halting site located on 98 Avenue. The progression of this project is dependant funding availability. 

Question 2
Have Monaghan County Council undertook a full review to update Bye-laws in each of our towns, in particular, Ballybay & Clones, in terms of parking in the towns, main area's and all activities in public areas or at what stage is the process of adopting Bye-laws to ensure as the local authority, that full and proper controls are in place for enforcement to make all amenities etc for the beneficial use of all?.
Answer
The Municipal District have commenced the process of reviewing the Byelaws in each of the towns and will complete same when resources permit.  
Question 3
Can Monaghan County Council examine, make application for special funding to improve safety at what is known traditionally as Veldins Cross, Latton, the junction of the LS07001/LS07000/LP03000/LP03001, this is an extremely dangerous location in a hidden dip, with very poor visibility from all sides, the scene of many accidents and unfortunately a fatality a number of years ago, this junction must be prioritised for major safety improvement works immediately?.
Answer
A Safety Improvement Scheme was previously carried out at this junction in 2011. It is currently not intended to carry out another scheme here however the Municipal District will re-examine the junction to see if there is any signage or lining that needs re-highlighting or replacing.
Question 4
What plans have Monaghan County Council to carry out safety improvement works at what is known locally as Phil McArdles Cross-(LP 04201/LP04200/LP03201/LP04210) Drumlane Cross, Drumlane, Tullynahinera as this is an extremely dangerous junction, with very poor visibility, the scene of many accidents and near misses on many occasions?
Answer
Works at this junction were included in the 2021 and 2022 Low Cost Accident Improvement Scheme application but were unsuccessful. The Municipal District will again seek funding for the junction under the 2023 funding stream. 

Question 5
Will Monaghan County Council immediately under take verge trimming at junctions across the Ballybay-Clones Municipal District, as visibility is very poor and dangerous at many junctions exiting on to Regional and Main Roads at the moment as grass/hedges etc have grown leaving visibility very poor and placing vehicles and their occupants at great danger?
Answer
The Municipal District has appointed a contractor to undertake verge maintenance on the National Road and Regional Road junctions. These works commenced last week and will be ongoing for the next few weeks. 

12.   CE Orders 
CE orders 31/22 to 35/22 were noted by the members.

13.  Votes of Congratulations/Sympathy
Vote of Sympathy;
Monaghan County Council employee Peter Murphy, Stranooden Monaghan; sympathies to his wife Deirdre, children Tadhg and Róisín.
Kathleen Clerkin, Kilnaclay, Threemilehouse, Monaghan; sympathies to the Clerkin family.  

14. [bookmark: _Hlk54017222]  AOB
Cllr. Pat Treanor raised the suggestion of acquiring the vacant Bank of Ireland premises in Clones, this would present an opportunity to Monaghan County Council to relocate a Council department to Clones. 
Cllr. Sean Gilliland noted it should not be considered the Councils obligation to purchase vacant premises.  Businesses such as Bank of Ireland should be required to give the building back to the community, as it a had a successful business in it for many years. The building was suitable for a business hub or community centre.   
It was unanimously agreed that through the Corporate Services department contact should be made with the current owners to express the Councils interest in acquiring the property.
As a mark of respect and in remembrance of our friend and colleague Peter Murphy a minute’s silence was observed.

Meeting concluded. 
[bookmark: _Hlk57900498]At the request of Cllr Coyle, members agreed to reschedule the July monthly meeting to 11th July 2022 at 10.00am in Ballybay Civic Centre.   


Signed	__________________________ 
Cathaoirleach 

Signed	__________________________ 
Meetings Administrator
Date 	11th July 2022



[bookmark: _GoBack]Page 1 | 1

